

Testimony of

David J. Bier

Associate Director of Immigration Studies

at

The Cato Institute

Before

The House Committee on Homeland Security

February 28, 2023

RE: Every State is a Border State: Examining Secretary Mayorkas' Border Crisis

Chairman Green, Ranking Member Thompson, and distinguished members of the committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify.

My name is David Bier. I am the Associate Director of Immigration Studies at the Cato Institute, a nonpartisan public policy research organization here in Washington, D.C. As a policy advisor for a former member of the House, I am honored to be invited to speak with you today about the challenges that America's outdated immigration system poses for local communities in every state.

My testimony will show that immigrants are not the cause of those challenges. Instead, America's restrictive immigration system and border crackdowns on asylum seekers are only adding to them. A legal, vetted, and orderly system of legal immigration would restore order and benefit cities and towns across this country.

Restrictive immigration policy burdens American communities

For more than four decades, the Cato Institute has produced original research on immigration law and border security. This research has shown that a freer, more orderly, and more lawful immigration system would benefit Americans in a multitude of ways, freeing both immigrants and Americans to contribute more to this country, economically and socially. We see people as the ultimate resource: that given the freedom to thrive, people—regardless of birthplace—are a benefit to our society and the world.

Unfortunately, America's current legal immigration system is highly restricted by every measure—compared to demand, compared to other similarly developed countries, and compared to America's own history. Outside of the immediate family of U.S. citizens and green card holders, a person's chances of being able to immigrate legally are extremely low. To briefly review the four available permanent immigration options:

- 1. The capped family-sponsored system is so backlogged that millions of sponsors will be dead before the immigrant receives a green card.¹
- 2. Employer-sponsored green cards also have a backlog of over 1 million, and they are virtually impossible to obtain for those without very high wage offers.²
- 3. The world has a refugee population over 20 million, and the United States accepted barely 25,000 through its refugee program last year—0.1 percent.³
- 4. The diversity green card lottery is available to immigrants if they are *not* from the main origin countries and have a high school degree or experience in a skilled job, but it offers entrants just a 0.2 percent chance of receiving a green card.⁴

This constrained system is a total rejection of America's founding traditions. In the late 19th and early 20th century—before Congress closed the doors to legal immigrants—the United States permitted a much higher annual rate of legal permanent immigration, commonly exceeding one percent of its population—over three times the legal rate in recent years and the equivalent of 3.3 million people annually today.⁵



Immigrants becoming legal permanent residents, 1820–2021

Compared to its peers, the United States ranks in the bottom third of wealthy countries for foreign-born population share.⁶ Even if tens of millions of immigrants arrived and stayed in the United States over the next decade, Australia, Canada, and New Zealand would still have more immigrants per capita than the United States. It would take 75 million immigrants arriving tomorrow for the United States to overtake Australia.⁷ In reality, over the last decade, the immigrant share of the U.S. population increased by just over a half of a percentage point, and it did not increase *at all* from 2017 to 2021.⁸

As a result, Sweden, Germany, Iceland, Ireland, and Cyprus have all surpassed the U.S. foreign-born share in the last two decades.⁹ This situation isn't surprising because Congress has refused to update its legal immigration system for the last 33 years—a time before the World Wide Web.

America's restrictive immigration policies are harming American communities in every part of the country. The worker shortage—which now numbers over ten million open jobs—has cost the country nearly \$1 trillion in lost productivity over just the last year.¹⁰ It is undercutting America's competitive edge in international trade and technological development, sending good-paying jobs for Americans abroad.¹¹ Population decline is eroding tax bases in cities both large and small. Nearly three-quarters of America's counties had more deaths than births in 2021,¹² and U.S. population growth is the lowest that it has ever been in our history.¹³

Source: 1820–2021: Department of Homeland Security, "Yearbook of Immigration Statistics," 2022.





Source: U.S. Census Bureau, "National Intercensal Tables: 1900-1990," "National Intercensal Tables: 1990-2000," "National Intercensal Tables: 2000-2010," "National Population Totals and Components of Change: 2010-2019," "Growth in U.S. Population Shows Early Indication of Recovery Amid COVID-19 Pandemic," 2022. Note: 1918 was excluded because the rate went negative but only because of overseas military personnel

Besides the negative economic effects of population decline, social capital is lost when churches, basketball leagues, book clubs, and community centers lose members and participants, and American families are harmed when they cannot reunite with immigrant family members stuck abroad. Population decline can even increase crime rates.¹⁴ Immigrants fill an essential part of the social fabric that makes America strong, healthy, and vibrant. American communities suffer when the U.S. government interferes to force worker shortages, population decline, and family separation.

Another unfortunate side effect of America's restrictive immigration system is that millions of people who want to contribute their skills and hard work cannot do so legally, which leads to violations of the law. Congress has created a situation where illegal immigration is the only way to enter the country for most immigrants, so it is not surprising that illegal immigration is common.

The lack of legal status for many immigrants fractures communities across the country. Entrepreneurs, small business owners, and farmers see workers that they thought were legally employed ripped away overnight.¹⁵ American families are shattered when spouses of U.S. citizens are deported and banned from ever returning to this country. U.S. workers can even see their employers be shut down if the owners are arrested for lacking documents or hiring immigrants without documents. It took years for Postville, Iowa to recover after a massive enforcement raid removed a significant portion of the town.¹⁶ Dozens of homes were foreclosed. Restaurants closed. The social disruption lives on.

Laws that were better reflective of the social and economic reality in the United States would reduce violations of the law, allowing the country to benefit from immigration without the downsides and costs associated with illegal immigration.

Immigrants make American communities safer

Immigrants contribute to the safety and security of American communities in numerous ways. First, they directly lower the crime rate by committing fewer crimes. According to data from the Census Bureau's American Community Survey, immigrants are half as likely to end up in the criminal justice system and behind bars (Graph).¹⁷ This is true, even for immigrants in the country illegally, despite thousands of those immigrants being incarcerated solely for immigration offenses that U.S. citizens cannot commit.



Incarceration rates by immigration status, ages 18–54, 2018

<u>Source:</u> American Community Survey, 1-Year Estimates, 2018 analysis by Landgrave, Michelangelo, and Alex Nowrasteh. "Illegal Immigrant Incarceration Rates, 2010–2018: Demographics and Policy Implications." Policy Analysis No. 890, Cato Institute, Washington, DC, April 21, 2020. https://doi.org/10.36009/PA.890.

Note: Rates are per 100,000 residents in each subpopulation.

The lower crime rates create safer communities for Americans to live. During the 1990s, when the immigrant population grew faster than any time in over a century, crime fell rapidly across the country.¹⁸ Immigrant-dense cities saw crime fall further and faster than elsewhere in the country during that time.¹⁹

Immigrants also directly affect the crime rate through their participation in or cooperation with law enforcement. There were over 80,000 immigrants serving as detectives and police officers in 2021, and about 350,000 immigrants in protective service roles including corrections officers, bailiffs, private security, firefighters, and other similar positions.²⁰ Training more police officers is a proven way to reduce crime,²¹ yet many cities are finding

it difficult to fill open jobs. In Tulsa, Oklahoma, for instance, there are 160 officer jobs unfilled.²² In 2015, the Nashville Police Chief Steve Anderson convinced legislators in Tennessee to open police recruitment to noncitizens with military service to help address the shortage, and other departments are opening to immigrants as well.²³

Even if they don't or can't serve directly, immigrants aid law enforcement through cooperation with authorities. Immigrants to New Jersey helped turn around the South Paterson, an area once beset by crime and corruption. The Paterson police commissioner pointed to the willingness of immigrant business owners to work with police as one major reason for its lower crime rate.²⁴

There are countless examples of immigrants helping law enforcement to stop criminals or prevent crimes. Two foreign students stopped a sexual assault at Stanford, testifying against the rapist at trial.²⁵ Another immigrant lost his life stopping a rape in Virginia.²⁶ A video filmed on a Dominican immigrant's phone was the basis of a homicide conviction in South Carolina.²⁷ A Colombian immigrant in Miami drove his van between an officer and an active shooter, saving the officer's life.²⁸ A major source of funding for local police comes from the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program. Byrne was a New York City officer killed guarding a Guyanese immigrant who had repeatedly reported criminal activity by U.S. citizens in his community.²⁹ The immigrant then again risked his life to testify against Byrne's killers.

Immigrants without legal status also can help stop crimes. An unauthorized immigrant acting as a convenience store nightwatchman stopped a burglary in Texas.³⁰ Another in New Mexico chased down a child abductor, returning a 6-year-old girl to her parents.³¹ It is not even uncommon. About 100,000 immigrants have obtained legal status through their cooperation with law enforcement over the last decade,³² and local agencies have more than 315,000 requests pending for unauthorized immigrants to receive status based on their cooperation with them right now.³³

Immigrants also lower crime indirectly. One important mechanism is by economically revitalizing neighborhoods. Based on data from the Census Bureau's Current Population Survey, immigrants increase state and local tax revenues by over \$250 billion per year—52 percent higher than the benefits that they receive and a net fiscal contribution of tens of billions annually.³⁴ Tax revenue from new arrivals allows cities to expand police forces, clean up streets, and make other improvements that lower crime. Research published in the *Journal of Criminal Justice* has shown that just filling abandoned buildings makes residents less likely to commit crimes.³⁵ Over the last two decades, refugees and asylum seekers went into the lower-cost and higher-crime West Side of Buffalo, for example. They took over vacant lots and businesses, and crime fell there by 70 percent.³⁶

This point is worth reemphasizing: immigrants have just as much of a stake in safe communities as Americans. When immigrants do commit crimes, their victims are usually other immigrants.³⁷ If we want to root out the bad apples, we should want to create policies that make it easier for immigrants to cooperate with law enforcement. That means

providing a path to citizenship for law-abiding immigrants, and assuring that future immigrants have a lawful way to enter and reside in this country.

Immigrants are not driving the fentanyl crisis

The Committee is right to pay particular attention to the scourge of fentanyl overdoses. But immigrants are not the cause. Fentanyl trafficking is funded by fentanyl consumers, and nearly 99 percent of the users are U.S. citizens.³⁸ It is not surprising that research has shown that "increases in immigration are associated with significantly lower homicide and lower overdose death rates overall and across substance type."³⁹

U.S. citizens are also the primary smugglers of fentanyl. In 2021, they made up 86 percent of convicted fentanyl traffickers.⁴⁰ Cartels employ U.S. citizen traffickers because smuggling is significantly easier at ports of entry than between them, and U.S. citizens have legal access to the United States and are subject to less scrutiny at ports of entry.

For this reason, from fiscal year 2019 to January 2023, 93 percent of fentanyl seizures by Customs and Border Protection (CBP) have occurred at ports of entry or vehicle checkpoints, not along illegal migration routes.⁴¹ The graph below provides a more detailed breakdown of the location of fentanyl seizures for FY 2023 (as of January). CBP officers at U.S.-Mexico ports of entry have seized 8,165 pounds of fentanyl so far this year (94 percent). But of the 6 percent seized by Border Patrol, at least 88 percent of this was seized from vehicles at checkpoints or at traffic stops. Far less than 1 percent of all CBP's seizures were carried across the border.

Customs and Border Protection Fentanyl Seizures by Type

Southwest Border, Fiscal Year 2023 (as of January 31, 2023)



Sources: Customs and Border Protection, "CBP Enforcement Statistics Fiscal Year 2023," February 10, 2023; CBP, "Drug Seizure Statistics FY2023," February 8, 2023; CBP, "Border Patrol Seizes \$4 Million in Narcotics in One Day," January 27, 2023; CBP, "Border Patrol Agents Seize Over \$500,000 Worth of Fentanyl," October 19, 2022; CBP, "Del Rio Sector Agents Seize over \$100,000 in Mixed Narcotics," October 24, 2022; Chief Agent Gloria I. Chavez, Twitter, November 15, 2022; John Modlin, U.S. Border Patrol Chief TCA, Twitter, November 21, 2022.

Although CBP's data obviously does not include the fentanyl that escapes their detection both at ports and between them—CBP's seizures provide a sample to estimate the rate at which people who evade detection are carrying fentanyl. Assuming that all fentanyl without a reported seizure location was carried over, Border Patrol still would have seized just one pound of fentanyl outside of vehicle searches for every 13,700 people that it has arrested crossing the border in FY 2023.

CBP has not estimated the quantity of fentanyl successfully smuggled through ports of entry, but for several years, it has calculated the probability of seizure for cocaine at ports of entry. In 2020, it estimated that CBP seized just 2 percent of the cocaine entering the country at ports.⁴² Given its potency, significant amounts of fentanyl are even easier to conceal than cocaine. By contrast, CBP estimates that it interdicts a majority of the people crossing the border illegally.⁴³ Thus, it is more than 90 percent easier to enter the country legally with hard drugs than cross the border illegally with them.

The story that Border Patrol seizes less fentanyl because the agency cannot interdict drug smugglers is wrong. Rather, it seizes so much less because the economics dictate the

location of fentanyl smuggling. By contrast, because marijuana is so bulky, pungent, and generally easier to detect, traffickers usually bring it around ports of entry.⁴⁴ The graph below shows how Border Patrol seizes far more marijuana smuggled between ports of entry than CBP at ports of entry, while the reverse is true for hard drugs that are easier to conceal.⁴⁵ The drug type determines the location of smuggling, which determines the location of seizures, not Border Patrol's inability to stop smugglers.



Customs and Border Protection Seizures at Ports or Vehicle Checkpoints

Southwest Border, Fiscal Year 2023 (as of January 31, 2023)

<u>Sources</u>: Customs and Border Protection, "CBP Enforcement Statistics Fiscal Year 2023," February 10, 2023; CBP, "Drug Seizure Statistics FY2023," February 8, 2023; CBP, "Enforcement Statistics," 2023.

Border Patrol also does not seize any more fentanyl when arrests fall. It is noteworthy that despite a 42 percent drop in arrests in January, Border Patrol seized almost no fentanyl (just 4 pounds) not at vehicle stops or checkpoints, the same amount as the prior month.⁴⁶

Qualitative assessments based on law enforcement intelligence also indicate that trafficking organizations understand that hard drugs are more easily smuggled through ports. The Drug Enforcement Administration's (DEA) National Drug Threat Assessment 2021 has said drug traffickers "exploit major highway routes for transportation and the most common method employed involves smuggling illicit drugs through U.S. POEs in passenger vehicles with concealed compartments or commingled with legitimate goods on tractor-trailers."⁴⁷ DEA testified that its investigations have found that "the vast majority of fentanyl is coming in the ports of entry."⁴⁸ CBP and other agencies have made similar

assessments.⁴⁹ It is exactly because these ports of entry are both scarce and incredibly valuable that cartels war for control over them.⁵⁰

The reasons for the ease at which drugs enter through ports is multifaceted. Only 6 percent of commercial trucks and 1 percent of passenger vehicles are scanned for any drugs.⁵¹ CBP reports of drug interdiction arrests indicate that it is most often the driver's behavior that tips off agents to conduct a search, meaning that interdiction is dependent on a factor almost entirely outside of the agency's control.⁵² The motivation for traffickers to innovate to evade detection is much stronger than the motivation to innovate to detect drugs crossing, which results in increasingly sophisticated smuggling techniques that quickly defeat interdiction efforts.

Even when a drug is easier to detect, the massive difference between the cost of production abroad and its value in the United States means that trafficking organizations can respond to greater interdiction simply by increasing production and smuggling more. From 2003 to 2009, for instance, Border Patrol more than doubled its staffing and built hundreds of miles of fences. As a result, Border Patrol marijuana seizures doubled, but cartels simply smuggled more to compensate, and the effort made no difference to the availability of Mexican marijuana in the United States.⁵³ In fact, the effort backfired. During Border Patrol's hiring surge, the potency of marijuana increased by 37 percent.⁵⁴

Fentanyl trafficking itself developed as a border-evasion measure to supply the market for heroin and other opioids. It had initially little natural demand because the fentanyl experience is so fundamentally different from heroin.⁵⁵ But fentanyl has 50 times the potency of heroin, which means that the same weight can supply 50 times as many consumers, creating a massive economic incentive for smugglers to prefer it to heroin.

Despite fentanyl's built-in economic advantage, it took the massive restriction in imports and travel during the pandemic—particularly the U.S. policy of limiting travel with Mexico—to force U.S.-Mexico border traffickers to shift from heroin to fentanyl. Within two months of the pandemic, fentanyl seizures overtook heroin by weight, and by the time the restrictions were lifted, fentanyl was accounting for over 90 percent of the seizures.



Sources: Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," 2022.

Tragically the shift toward fentanyl and away from heroin caused a spike in fentanyl deaths. From 2019 to 2021, fentanyl deaths nearly doubled as trade and travel were restricted with Mexico. Unfortunately, additional efforts to restrict the trade in fentanyl will likewise backfire. There are already synthetic opioids many times more powerful than fentanyl that cartels could switch toward if fentanyl trafficking becomes more difficult. For instance, the Tennessee Department of Health reported a fourfold increase in deaths in 2021 from Nitazenes—synthetic opioids 10 to 20 times more potent than fentanyl.⁵⁶

This process of enforcement increasing the potency of prohibited items is called the "Iron Law of Prohibition." It occurred under Alcohol Prohibition when liquor dominated wine and beer, and it has repeatedly played out under drug prohibition: crack cocaine as a substitute for powdered cocaine, heroin as a substitute for prescription drugs, and fentanyl as a substitute for heroin. To stop drug deaths, policymakers must focus on demand, not supply.



Deaths from overdoses on fentanyl and other opioids, 2017-2021

<u>Sources</u>: "Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2022. <u>Note</u>: 2021 data are underreported due to incomplete data. 12-month periods before each January.

The drug war and restrictive border policies have failed people with addictions and their families. Government should stop criminalizing drug users, which pushes them away from services that could help them, and Congress should legalize overdose prevention sites, places where people can intervene to reverse an overdose.⁵⁷ States should allow users to protect themselves against overdoses by legalizing fentanyl test strips, which most states criminalize as "drug paraphernalia."⁵⁸ Physicians should be empowered to treat addiction by weaning addicts off these potent drugs and by issuing at-home prescriptions for methadone.⁵⁹ These are all ideas that have worked in other countries to reduce deaths.⁶⁰

Restricting immigration also has another side benefit for drug cartels: they can charge immigrants to cross illegally into the United States.⁶¹ Two migrants in Tijuana were stoned to death and another shot for failing to pay a fee this week.⁶² Migrant smuggling has now become a \$13 billion industry.⁶³ The United States could immediately remove this profit from the cartels by creating legal ways to enter the country.

Restrictive border policies create chaos

Because nearly all potential immigrants have no legal pathway to enter the United States, it is no surprise that many choose to cross illegally. For many countries, the only ticket out poverty is a ticket to the United States. For instance, 92.7 percent of people born in Haiti who live above the developed world poverty line live in the United States.⁶⁴ Immigration reduces poverty because U.S. free institutions and technology allow immigrants to be far

more productive here than in their home countries. If America is the best hope to live a free and dignified life, immigration will continue regardless of the laws on the books. Congress should focus on channeling immigrants toward lawful ways to enter rather than swim upstream against the law of supply and demand.

Restrictive border policies have only created more problems. Since at least the Border Patrol's 1994 Strategic Plan, Border Patrol has made an intentional effort to drive cross-border traffic out of urban areas and into more rural areas where it is more hazardous to cross.⁶⁵ Following this shift, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) found that "the strategy has resulted in an increase in deaths from exposure to either heat or cold."⁶⁶ As a result of this deliberate and ongoing strategy, more migrants are crossing the border in perilous conditions and straining in rural hospitals, as the Committee will hear about today.

The border walls have greatly exacerbated the risks. The Mexican government has found that border walls or fences were responsible for 80 percent of injuries by border-crossing Mexicans returned by the United States last year.⁶⁷ In 2021, trauma surgeons in California found themselves overwhelmed with the hundreds of wall-related injuries, which increased by 460 percent following the wall construction.⁶⁸

The last administration constructed a wall so high that rather than merely increasing the risk of capture for immigrants, it significantly increased the risk of death. The 30-foot height was reportedly based on field tests to determine the height at which the average person would become disoriented and stop climbing.⁶⁹ But even lower fences are a danger. A pregnant woman died from falling from an 18-foot fence in 2020.⁷⁰ A number of those injured have been in Yuma, Arizona, including two men who died in 2020 and 2021.⁷¹ In 2018, two teenage girls also suffered life-threatening injuries after falling from the Yuma fence.⁷²

At least 28 deaths have occurred from fence falls from 2019 to 2022.⁷³ But by pushing immigrants out into even more remote areas, the wall can also indirectly cause more deaths. A total of 853 immigrants died crossing the border in 2022—the most on record.⁷⁴ This topped the prior record of 560 deaths in 2021.⁷⁵ About 60 deaths in 2022 were in Yuma County, Arizona.⁷⁶ In 2021, Border Patrol reported that it rescued 12,578 people in serious physical distress, triple the number in 2018.⁷⁷ Since 1990, when the first fences were built in San Diego, Border Patrol has recorded almost 11,000 deaths,⁷⁸ and independent auditing of its count by the Government Accountability Office has found that Border Patrol systematically undercounts migrants deaths, excluding—for instance—half the migrant deaths in Tucson, Arizona, which are tracked by local authorities.⁷⁹

Deaths of migrants recorded by Border Patrol

1990-2022



Sources: Customs and Border Protection, "Border Rescues and Mortality Data," 2022; Border Patrol, "Southwest Border Deaths By Fiscal Year," 2022; Camilo Montoya-Galvez, "<u>At least 853 migrants died</u> crossing the U.S.-Mexico border in past 12 months — a record high," CBS News, 2022.

The inability to board lawful transportation options to the U.S. border creates treacherous conditions for travelers. The combination of homelessness and governmental indifference toward crimes against migrants in Mexico has created the ideal environment for all manner of predation. Abductions of migrants number in the tens of thousands annually, according to Mexico's National Human Rights Commission.⁸⁰ Rapes of migrant women in Mexico are common, underreported, and rarely investigated.⁸¹ All these factors mean that many migrants cross in need of urgent medical attention, and Border Patrol policies force them to cross in areas with the fewest resources.

It is not just taxing for local hospitals. The Border Patrol's 1994 Strategic Plan treats the lack of transportation infrastructure in rural areas as a reason to push traffic there.⁸² But when Border Patrol releases asylum seekers in small towns along the border, it can take days for them to get a bus to their final destinations. The lack of buses led to a backup of migrants with nowhere to live and forced Yuma's mayor to declare a state of emergency.⁸³ If immigrants could enter legally, they could line up transportation in advance, travel directly to their final destinations, and fix this issue.

The mere fact that a person entered illegally means that Border Patrol must take them into custody for processing. When capacity is reached, they end up unexpectedly releasing migrants onto the streets—often at night with no warning and no transportation lined up.⁸⁴ These types of releases have occurred under every administration.⁸⁵ Sometimes pregnant women or nursing mothers are forced to sleep on the streets.⁸⁶ These are all avoidable problems if legal migration pathways were available.

Another problem is of greater importance to localities: the inability for people to work legally after their release from Border Patrol custody.⁸⁷ Although asylum seekers are eligible to receive employment authorization documents six months after applying for asylum, this process can often take much longer, given the time it takes to prepare an asylum application and the time to process the employment authorization request.⁸⁸ The mayor of New York City has labeled this one of the most urgent immigration issues facing his city.⁸⁹ Research has found that banning asylum seekers from working has negative employment effects long after the ban is lifted.⁹⁰ Lacking the right to work, asylum seekers must often either work illegally or depend on charity or city services.

Restricting asylum is not a solution

Title 42 and restrictions on applying for asylum also creates additional health hazards for migrants. Returning migrants to Mexico has created a flow of migrants more in need of medical attention because the policy alerts criminals in Mexico to the fact that they may have U.S. connections. When they recross the border, these victims often need health care. Human Rights First has tracked over 13,000 publicly reported murder, torture, kidnapping, rape, and other violent attacks on migrants and asylum seekers returned to Mexico in the last 2 years alone.⁹¹

Migrants who seek asylum generally turn themselves into Border Patrol, avoiding more dangerous crossings in remote areas and making them easier to process. Evasion leads to more deaths and injuries in remote areas. Also, smugglers (usually U.S. citizens) sometimes drive recklessly to avoid the Border Patrol and risk the lives of the passengers, and bystanders, leading to more hospital trips.⁹² At least 93 people have died during Border Patrol pursuits since 2010.⁹³

The number of chases doubled from 150 in 2021 to 300 in 2022, and the number of deaths during pursuits increased from 2 in 2019 to 14 in 2021 and 22 in 2022.⁹⁴ From 2015 to 2018, there were about 11 injuries for every death resulting from Border Patrol chases, implying that hundreds of people have been injured across the border in the last two year in this way.⁹⁵ Smugglers also abandon migrants in deserts where they can need to be airlifted to hospitals.⁹⁶

Anti-asylum policies are not just bad for the safety of immigrants and residents—they are also bad for security. Since Border Patrol initiated the Title 42 policy that banned asylum for most crossers, evasion almost immediately exploded. The number of gotaways—detected successful crossings—grew fourfold from calendar year 2019 to 2022. The

country has seen more crossings, more arrests, more illicit entries, and less security under the anti-asylum policy of the last three years.



Title 42 has led to more successful illegal crossings

Border Patrol known "gotaways," Oct. 2005-Dec. 2022

Sources: Cato Institute, Customs and Border Protection via Freedom of Information Act request; Fox News, Dec. 2022; Fox News, Oct. 2022; Fox News, Jan. 2023 (annual data for 2022 interpolated to individual months based on single adult apprehensions).

A major reason for this change is that when someone is returned to Mexico—and not processed for asylum or returned to their home country—they have little choice but to attempt to reenter illegally. The recidivism or re-encounter rate started to spike under the Remain in Mexico policy, which sent people back to wait for hearings. That policy had a lifetime re-encounter rate of 33 percent (as of June 2021).⁹⁷ Under Title 42, the situation deteriorated further with a 1-year re-encounter rate exceeding 50 percent in 2021⁹⁸

Nor is this due to insufficient enforcement of Title 42. In fact, Title 42 has encouraged more crossings. Encounters of the demographic group most targeted under Title 42—single adults from the Northern Triangle and Mexico—have increased fourfold, even though they have been expelled more than 90 percent of the time.

Single adults from the Northern Triangle and Mexico, share expelled,

Oct. 2018-Oct. 2022



Sources: Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Encounters," 2022. Notes: "Single adults" = adults traveling without their children. "N. Triangle" = Honduras, El Salvador, and Guatemala.

Although Border Patrol certainly does encounter some genuine threats, asylum provides agents with a mechanism to sort out those with nothing to hide.⁹⁹ It would be better if asylum seekers were processed at ports of entry where they could enter legally, but it is important to understand the full context for the Border Patrol resources available relative to the flows. Even with the massive increase in arrests under Title 42, each Border Patrol agent averaged fewer than 1 arrest every three days in 2022.¹⁰⁰ As the graph below shows, the extremely low rates of arrests per Border Patrol agent from 2009 to 2020 were a departure from the norm for the period since 1965.



Border Patrol monthly average apprehensions per Border Patrol Agent

Sources: U.S. Border Patrol, "Nationwide Encounters Fiscal Years 1925 - 2020," 2020; Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Encounters," 2023; Border Patrol, "Border Patrol Agent Nationwide Staffing by Fiscal Year," 2020.

Legal pathways including asylum would allow Border Patrol to focus on true threats to Americans, but these threats should not be exaggerated. For instance, CBP has reported a dramatic increase in encounters whose information appears on the Terrorism Screening Dataset.¹⁰¹ There were 98 such encounters in 2022. According to nonpublic data obtained by the media, 93 percent of the terrorist database hits were for Colombians.¹⁰² These people could be former FARC revolutionaries, but the evidentiary bar for inclusion in this dataset is so low that it is impossible to conclude much from this statistic. CBP even says that the data include people supposedly associated with people supposedly associated with terrorist groups or activities.¹⁰³ As importantly, matches can occur based on biographic information like a person's name and date of birth, leading to numerous false positives. One false positive was reported in the media just this month.¹⁰⁴

Unlike Border Patrol, CBP ports of entry officers encounter thousands of people on the terrorist watch list every year.¹⁰⁵ It is telling that none of these encounters have produced any convictions for a plot to attack the United States.¹⁰⁶ In fact, over the last four decades, not a single American has died in a terrorist attack carried out by a person who entered the country illegally mainly because no such attack has ever occurred.¹⁰⁷ The threat of

terrorism is not a reason to eliminate asylum, and the entities that needs more resources to deal with terror suspects is ports of entry, not Border Patrol stations.

Illegal immigration is a policy choice

Creating legal pathways for immigrants to live and work in the United States can restore Border Patrol's mission to one of national security, not managing peaceful migration. Legal pathways can dramatically reduce illegal immigration and related problems. Here are three examples:

 The Bracero guest worker program from 1954 to 1965 was expanded to direct Mexican farm workers to enter the United States legally. The program reduced border apprehensions by more than the number of Braceros admitted legally because workers were willing to wait to come legally.¹⁰⁸



Bracero legal admissions and Border Patrol apprehensions of Mexicans

Sources: U.S. Department of State, "Annual Reports of the Visa Office," 1966–1996; U.S. Department of State, "Nonimmigrant Visa Statistics," 2022; and Congressional Research Service, *Temporary Worker Programs: Background and Issues* (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1980).

Note: "Apprehensions on farms" include all apprehensions of immigrants already working in the United States.

2. Wet Foot, Dry Foot as applied at U.S.-Mexico land ports of entry from 1995 to 2017 allowed tens of thousands of Cubans to enter the country legally with a status known as humanitarian parole, and the U.S.-Mexico border had almost no issue with

Cubans crossing the border illegally. Remain-in-Mexico and Title 42 ended this policy, creasing a massive illegal immigration problem by Cubans.¹⁰⁹



Legal Share of Undocumented Cubans Processed at the U.S.-Mexico Border

Source: Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Encounters", 2022; CBP, "Southwest Border Inadmissibles by Field Office," 2017-2019.

3. Following the Earthquake in 2010, the United States stopped deporting Haitians, and U.S.-Mexico land ports of entry stopped detaining Haitians requesting asylum and let them enter legally into the United States. As a result, from 2010 to 2016, nearly all Haitians entered the country legally. In late-2016, CBP reversed the non-detention and non-removal policy, and in 2018, it covertly capped asylum requests at ports of entry, causing more to cross illegally. Title 42 ended all asylum at ports of entry, and nearly all Haitians entered illegally, culminating in the disaster in Del Rio when Haitians were trapped in a detention camp without food for weeks.¹¹⁰ In early 2022, CBP began processing Title 42 exception requests at ports of entry, and haitians returned to entering the country legally as they had before



Legal Share of Undocumented Haitians Processed at the U.S.-Mexico Border

Source: Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Encounters", 2022; CBP, "Southwest Border Inadmissibles by Field Office," 2017-2019.

- 4. Following the Russian invasion of Ukraine, Ukrainians began to show up at the U.S.-Mexico border by the tens of thousands. CBP granted them exceptions to the Title 42 policy and let them into the country legally. In May, it improved on this policy when it created the Uniting for Ukraine parole program, which has already allowed over 117,000 Ukrainians to fly directly to the United States if they lined up a U.S. financial sponsor.¹¹¹ This policy reduced the flow of Ukrainians to the U.S.-Mexico border by over 90 percent.
- 5. The administration recently created new parole programs modeled on the Uniting for Ukraine program for Venezuelans (in October 2022) and Nicaraguans, Cubans, and Haitians in January 2022. These programs have also diverted a substantial number of immigrants away from illegal immigration. Reuters reported in mid-January that Cubans "previously flocking to Nicaragua to head overland had largely changed strategies, many opting instead to try their luck with the parole program."¹¹² Illegal entries from these four countries fell by 86 percent in a single month.¹¹³

In January 2023, CBP also rolled out its CBP One phone app that allows people to submit requests for an exception to the Title 42 ban on asylum at ports of entry. The app has had a temporary effect on the number of illegal crossings from countries other than those with the parole sponsorship program, but CBP has capped the number of Title 42 exceptions at such a low number that asylum seekers are already realizing that the app may not be viable

legal path for them.¹¹⁴ CBP should open more asylum appointments at ports of entry to reduce violations of the law.

Illegal immigration is a choice that policymakers select when they restrict lawful ways to enter the United States. Congress should work with the administration to expand on these successful initiatives to eliminate illegal immigration and help address the needs of communities across this country.

Citations

https://www.wrapsnet.org/admissions-and-arrivals/.

¹⁰ "Job Openings and Labor Turnover Survey," BLS, February 2023,

https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oessrcst.htm

¹ David J. Bier, "1.6 Million Family-Sponsored Immigrants Will Die Before They Can Immigrate," Cato Institute, March 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/16-million-family-sponsored-immigrants-will-die-they-can-immigrate. ² David J. Bier, "1.4 Million Skilled Immigrants in Employment-Based Green Card Backlogs in 2021," Cato

Institute, March 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/14-million-skilled-immigrants-employment-based-green-cardbacklogs-2021.

³ "Figures at a Glance." UNHCR, <u>https://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.html</u>.

State Department, "Admissions & Arrivals," Refugee Processing Center, April 2021,

⁴ "Diversity Visa Program Statistics," State Department, February 2023, https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/usvisas/immigrate/diversity-visa-program-entry/diversity-visa-program-statistics.html.

⁵ David J. Bier, "Over 100 Million Immigrants Have Come to America Since the Founding," Cato Institute, October 2018, https://www.cato.org/blog/over-100-million-immigrants-have-come-america-founding.

⁶ David J. Bier, "America's Foreign Share Is In The Bottom Third Among Richest Nations," Cato Institute,

September 2020, https://www.cato.org/blog/americas-foreign-share-bottom-third-among-richest-nations.

⁷ David J. Bier, "US Foreign-Born Share Ranks Low & Is Falling Among Wealthy Countries", Cato Institute, July 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/us-foreign-born-share-ranks-low-falling-among-wealthy-countries.

⁸ "SELECTED CHARACTERISTICS OF THE NATIVE AND FOREIGN-BORN POPULATIONS," Census Bureau, February 2023, https://data.census.gov/table?q=foreign+born&tid=ACSST1Y2021.S0501.

⁹ David J. Bier, "US Foreign-Born Share Ranks Low & Is Falling Among Wealthy Countries", Cato Institute, July 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/us-foreign-born-share-ranks-low-falling-among-wealthy-countries

https://www.bls.gov/jlt/.

[&]quot;Occupational Employment and Wage Statistics," BLS, February 2023,

¹¹ Madeline Zavodny, "Immigration, Employment Growth, and Economic Dynamism," NFAP, February 2023, https://nfap.com/research/new-nfap-policy-brief-immigration-employment-growth-and-economic-dynamism/. Britta Glennon, "How Do Restrictions on High-Skilled Immigration Affect Offshoring? Evidence from the H-1B Program," NBER, February 2023, https://www.nber.org/papers/w27538

¹² "Over Two-Thirds of the Nation's Counties Had Natural Decrease in 2021," Census Bureau, March 2022, https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2022/population-estimates-counties-decrease.html.

¹³ Luke Rogers, "COVID-19, Declining Birth Rates and International Migration Resulted in Historically Small Population Gains," Census Bureau, December 2021, https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/12/us-populationgrew-in-2021-slowest-rate-since-founding-of-the-nation.html

¹⁴ Meghan E. Hollis, "Homicide, Home Vacancies and Population Change in Detroit," Michigan Applied Public Policy Research Program, 2017,

https://ippsr.msu.edu/sites/default/files/MAPPR/Homicide Vacancies PopChange.pdf.

¹⁵ Alejandro Lazo, "After 20 Years in U.S., Indiana Restaurant Owner Is Deported," Wall Street Journal, April 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/after-20-years-in-u-s-indiana-restaurant-owner-is-deported-1491443231.

¹⁶ Courtney Crowder and MacKenzie Elmer, "A decade after a massive raid nabbed 400 undocumented workers, this tiny town fights to reclaim its identity," May 2018, Des Moines Register, https://theworld.org/stories/2017-04-20/massive-ice-raid-town-didnt-stop-undocumented-labor-or-illegal-immigration 17

Michelangelo Landgrave and Alex Nowrasteh, "Illegal Immigrant Incarceration Rates, 2010–2018: Demographics and Policy Implications," Cato Institute, April 2020, https://www.cato.org/publications/policy-analysis/illegal-immigrant-incarceration-rates-2010-2018-demographics-policy

¹⁸ Lauren Brooke-Eisen, Oliver Roeder and Julia Bowling, "What Caused the Crime Decline?," Brennan Center for Justice, February 2015, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/what-caused-crime-decline
 ¹⁹ Wadsworth, T. (2010), Is Immigration Responsible for the Crime Drop? An Assessment of the Influence of Immigration on Changes in Violent Crime Between 1990 and 2000. Social Science Quarterly, 91: 531-553. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6237.2010.00706.x

STOWELL, J.I., MESSNER, S.F., MCGEEVER, K.F. and RAFFALOVICH, L.E. (2009), IMMIGRATION AND THE RECENT VIOLENT CRIME DROP IN THE UNITED STATES: A POOLED, CROSS-SECTIONAL TIME-SERIES ANALYSIS OF METROPOLITAN AREAS. Criminology, 47: 889-928. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2009.00162.x</u>

²⁰ "MDAT," Census Bureau, February 2023,

https://data.census.gov/mdat/#/search?ds=ACSPUMS1Y2021&cv=CIT&rv=OCCP&wt=PWGTP.

²¹ MacDonald, J.M., Klick, J. and Grunwald, B. (2016), The effect of private police on crime: evidence from a geographic regression discontinuity design. J. R. Stat. Soc. A, 179: 831-846. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/rssa.12142</u>

²² Daphne Duret and Weihua Li, "It's Not Just a Police Problem, Americans Are Opting Out of Government Jobs," The Marshall Project, January 2023, https://www.themarshallproject.org/2023/01/21/police-hiring-government-jobs-decline.

²³ Simone Weichselbaum, "Desperate for Recruits, Police Consider Non-Citizens," The Marshall Project, February 2019, https://www.themarshallproject.org/2019/02/14/desperate-for-recruits-police-consider-non-citizens.

²⁴ Zahra Hankir, "Immigrants are reviving Paterson, N.J., from its difficult past," Los Angeles Times, September 2019, https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2019-09-25/immigrants-are-reviving-south-paterson-n-j-from-its-difficult-past.

²⁵ Tobias Salinger, "Hero grad student describes catching Stanford rapist: 'The guy stood up then we saw she wasn't moving'," New York Daily News, June 2016, https://www.nydailynews.com/news/crime/hero-grad-student-describes-catching-stanford-rapist-article-1.2664718.

²⁶ Stuart Anderson, "The Immigrant Who Died Defending A Crime Victim," Forbes, 2018,

https://www.forbes.com/sites/stuartanderson/2018/11/02/the-immigrant-who-died-defending-a-rape-victim/?sh=3fc89a3c2c0d.

 ²⁷ "Feidin Santana, Who Recorded Police Shooting Of Walter Scott, Speaks Out," NBC News, April 2015, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/feidin-santana-who-recorded-man-shot-police-officer-speaks-out-n338171
 ²⁸ CHARLES RABIN AND DAVID OVALLE, "Man who saved Miami officer: "How could I not?"," Miami Herald, April 2015,

http://web.archive.org/web/20170318151546/http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/crime/article18631896.html. ²⁹ "Witness in New York Police Killings Passes Lie Detector Test, Leaves Town," AP News, September 1989, https://apnews.com/article/db245e3b1b1b56708d004398c6f90c6c

³⁰ David Bier, "Donald Trump Is Wrong—Immigrants Don't Commit More Crimes," Time, September 2016, https://time.com/4509413/presidential-debate-donald-trump-immigration/.

³¹ Jeri Clausing, "Man who saved girl says he's illegal immigrant," NBC News, August 2011,

https://www.nbcnews.com/id/wbna44206940

³² There is an annual cap of 10,000 U visas.

³³ "Number of Service-wide Forms Fiscal Year To Date," USCIS, October 2022,

https://www.uscis.gov/sites/default/files/document/data/Quarterly_All_Forms_FY2022_Q4.pdf ³⁴ "Current Population Survey," Census Bureau, 2018

³⁵ "ABANDONED BUILDINGS: MAGNETS FOR CRIME?," DOJ, 1993, https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtuallibrary/abstracts/abandoned-buildings-magnets-crime.

³⁶ Emma Sapong, "Bangladeshis transforming Buffalo, one block at a time," The Buffalo News, December 2015, http://web.archive.org/web/20160305082034/https:/buffalonews.com/city-region/east-side/bangladeshis-transforming-buffalo-one-block-at-a-time-20151212/

³⁷ "The Gang Murders in the Long Island Suburbs," New York Times, July 2017,

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/12/nyregion/ms-13-murders-long-island.html.

³⁸ Altekruse SF, Cosgrove CM, Altekruse WC, Jenkins RA, Blanco C. Socioeconomic risk factors for fatal opioid overdoses in the United States: Findings from the Mortality Disparities in American Communities Study (MDAC). PLoS One. 2020 Jan 17;15(1):e0227966. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0227966. PMID: 31951640; PMCID: PMC6968850.

³⁹ Ben Feldmeyer, Diana Sun, Casey T. Harris, Francis T. Cullen, "More immigrants, less death: An analysis of immigration effects on county-level drug overdose deaths, 2000–2015," *Criminology*, September 2022, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/1745-9125.12318.

⁴⁰ David J. Bier, "Fentanyl Is Smuggled for U.S. Citizens By U.S. Citizens, Not Asylum Seekers," Cato Institute, September 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/fentanyl-smuggled-us-citizens-us-citizens-not-asylum-seekers.
 ⁴¹ CBP, "Drug Seizure Statistics FY2023," February 2023, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-

statistics.

⁴² Department of Homeland Security, "Department of Homeland Security Border Security Metrics Report: 2021," April 2022, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2022-

06/2022_0427_plcy_border_security_metrics_report_FY2021_%282020_data%29.pdf.

⁴³ Department of Homeland Security, "Department of Homeland Security Border Security Metrics Report: 2021," April 2022, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2022-

06/2022_0427_plcy_border_security_metrics_report_FY2021_%282020_data%29.pdf

⁴⁴ DEA, "2017 National Drug Threat Assessment," October 2017, <u>https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/files/2018-07/DIR-040-17_2017-NDTA.pdf</u>.

⁴⁵ David J. Bier, "How Legalizing Marijuana Is Securing the Border: The Border Wall, Drug Smuggling, and Lessons for Immigration Policy," Cato Institute, December 2018, https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/how-legalizing-marijuana-securing-border-border-wall-drug-smuggling-lessons#less-marijuana-smuggling

⁴⁶ Customs and Border Protection, "CBP Enforcement Statistics Fiscal Year 2023," February 10, 2023; CBP, "Drug Seizure Statistics FY2023," February 8, 2023; CBP, "Border Patrol Seizes \$4 Million in Narcotics in One Day," January 27, 2023; CBP, "Border Patrol Agents Seize Over \$500,000 Worth of Fentanyl," October 19, 2022; CBP, "Del

Rio Sector Agents Seize over \$100,000 in Mixed Narcotics," October 24, 2022; Chief Agent Gloria I. Chavez, Twitter, November 15, 2022; John Modlin, U.S. Border Patrol Chief TCA, Twitter, November 21, 2022.

⁴⁷ DEA, "2020 National Drug Threat Assessment," March 2021, https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/files/2021-02/DIR-008-21%202020%20National%20Drug%20Threat%20Assessment_WEB.pdf.

⁴⁸ Foreign Relations Committee, "COUNTERING ILLICIT FENTANYL TRAFFICKING," February 2023, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/hearings/countering-illicit-fentanyl-trafficking

⁴⁹ Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee, Subcommittee on Government Operations and Border Management, "Federal Government Perspective: Improving Security, Trade, and Travel Flows at the Southwest Border Ports of Entry," November 17, 2021, https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/federal-governmentperspective-improving-security-tradeand-travel-flows-at-the-southwest-border-ports-of-entry

⁵⁰ Salvador Rivera, "Murders pile up as cartels battle for control of Tijuana's drug-trafficking corridor," Border report, August 2022, https://www.borderreport.com/immigration/border-crime/murders-pile-up-as-cartels-battle-for-control-of-tijuanas-drug-trafficking-corridor/

⁵¹ Nick Miroff, Scott Higham, Steven Rich, Salwan Georges and Erin Patrick O'Connor, "Cause of death: Washington faltered as fentanyl gripped America," *Washington Post*, 2022,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2022/dea-fentanyl-failure/

⁵² Angelina Hicks and Alex Riggins, "Border Patrol seizes \$3.7M-worth of fentanyl hidden in truck near Campo," San Diego Tribune, 2022, https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/public-safety/story/2022-07-19/border-patrol-seize-3-7-million-pounds-of-fentanyl

⁵³ "Marijuana smuggling into the United States has occurred at consistently high levels over the past 10 years, primarily across the US–Mexico border" https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/files/2018-07/DIR-017-13%20NDTA%20Summary%20final.pdf

⁵⁴ P. 12, https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/files/2018-07/DIR-017-13%20NDTA%20Summary%20final.pdf
 ⁵⁵ https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6114137/

⁵⁶ Roberts A, Korona-Bailey J, Mukhopadhyay S. *Notes from the Field:* Nitazene-Related Deaths — Tennessee, 2019–2021. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2022;71:1196–1197.

DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7137a5.

⁵⁷ Jeffrey A. Singer, "Overdose Prevention Centers: A Successful Strategy for Preventing Death and Disease," Cato Institute, February 2023, https://www.cato.org/briefing-paper/overdose-prevention-centers-successful-strategy-preventing-death-disease?au hash=4jaxI1ucCsjQ6JrB3YilVA9nAl4Whs3s425lPUjvKIM.

⁵⁹ Jeffrey A. Singer, "New Evidence That Take-Home Methadone Is Safe and Effective," Cato Institute, July 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/new-evidence-take-home-methadone-safe-effective.

Jeffrey A. Singer, "Harm Reduction: Shifting from a War on Drugs to a War on Drug-Related Deaths," Cato Institute, December 2018, https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/harm-reduction-shifting-war-drugs-war-drug-related-deaths.

⁶⁰ Methadone is prescribed on a take home basis by primary care providers since the 1960s in the United Kingdom, Australia, and Canada.

There are 147 overdose prevention centers in 91 locations in 16 countries, including Canada, Mexico, and Australia. In Switzerland, heroin can be prescribed to treat addiction.

Portugal decriminalized drugs:

Rebecca A. Clay, "How Portugal is solving its opioid problem," APA, October 2018,

https://www.apa.org/monitor/2018/10/portugal-opioid

⁶¹ Christina Aguayo, "Border Patrol: Cartels cash in on billion-dollar human smuggling business," Border Report, October 2021, https://www.borderreport.com/immigration/border-crime/border-patrol-cartels-cash-in-on-billion-dollar-human-smuggling-business/

⁶² Salvador Rivera, "2 migrants stoned to death by smugglers along border wall in Tijuana

," Fox 5 San Diego, February 2023, https://fox5sandiego.com/news/border-report/2-migrants-stoned-to-death-by-smugglers-along-border-wall-in-tijuana/amp/

⁶³ "Smuggling Migrants at the Border Now a Million Dollar Business," New York Times, July 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/25/us/migrant-smuggling-evolution.html

⁶⁴ David J. Bier, "Immigrating to the U.S. Is The Main Way To Escape Poverty in Dozens of Countries," Cato Institute, February 2023, https://www.cato.org/blog/immigrating-us-main-way-escape-poverty-dozens-countries.
⁶⁵ "Border Patrol Strategic Plan 1994 and Beyond," Immigration and Naturalization Service, February 2023, https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/355856-border-patrol-strategic-plan-1994-and-beyond

⁶⁶ "INS' Southwest Border Strategy: Resource and Impact Issues Remain After Seven Years," GAO, August 2001, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-01-842.pdf

⁶⁷ Salvador Rivera, "Taller border wall has led to more migrant deaths and injuries, Mexican diplomat says," Border Report, January 2023, https://www.borderreport.com/immigration/the-border-wall/taller-border-wall-has-led-to-more-migrant-deaths-and-injuries-mexican-diplomat-says/

⁶⁸ Liepert AE, Berndtson AE, Hill LL, et al. Association of 30-ft US-Mexico Border Wall in San Diego With Increased Migrant Deaths, Trauma Center Admissions, and Injury Severity. *JAMA Surg.* 2022;157(7):633–635. doi:10.1001/jamasurg.2022.1885

⁶⁹ "Opinion: Border walls lead to injuries and death. It's a sinister way to enforce immigration laws," San Diego Union Tribune, April 2022, https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/opinion/commentary/story/2022-04-29/border-wall-death-immigration-laws.

⁷⁰ Nick Miroff, "Pregnant Woman Dies after Falling from Border Wall," Washington Post, March 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/immigration/pregnant-woman-dies-border-wall/2020/03/12/8519752a-647b-11ea-912d-d98032ec8e25_story.html

⁷¹ RICHARD MONTENEGRO BROWN AND JULIO MORALES, "Border Wall Falls Claim Two Lives in Imperial County Two Days Apart," Calexico Chronicle, September 2021,

https://calexicochronicle.com/2021/09/10/border-wall-falls-claim-two-lives-in-imperial-county-two-days-apart/.

⁷² Jennifer Lothspeich, "2 migrant teens severely injured after fall off border wall near Yuma

," CBS8, December 2018, https://www.cbs8.com/amp/article/news/2-migrant-teens-severely-injured-after-fall-off-border-wall-near-yuma/509-4333071a-7790-4d2c-bf23-75b07d442619

⁷³ "Border Militarization," Southern Border, February 2023,

https://www.southernborder.org/border_lens_border_militarization#target.

⁵⁸ Jeffrey A. Singer, "Fentanyl Test Strips Save Lives, Yet Most States Ban Them As "Drug Paraphernalia"," Cato Institute, January 2023, https://www.cato.org/blog/fentanyl-test-strips-save-lives-yet-most-states-ban-them-drug-paraphernalia.

⁷⁴ CAMILO MONTOYA-GALVEZ, "At least 853 migrants died crossing the U.S.-Mexico border in past 12 months — a record high," CBS, October 2022, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/migrant-deaths-crossing-us-mexico-border-2022-record-high/

Jeanna Vazquez and Scott LaFee, "Study: Unprecedented Increase in Number of Border Wall Falls and Trauma," UC San Diego Health, April 2022, https://health.ucsd.edu/news/releases/pages/2022-04-29-study-unprecedented-increase-in-number-of-border-wall-falls-and-

trauma.aspx#:~:text=At%20UC%20San%20Diego%20Health%2C%20there%20were%2067%20cases%20of,2019 %20to%2016%20since%20then.

⁷⁵ Joel Rose and Marisa Peñaloza, "Migrant deaths at the U.S.-Mexico border hit a record high, in part due to drownings," NPR, September 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/09/29/1125638107/migrant-deaths-us-mexico-border-record-

 $drownings \#:\sim: text = More\% 20 than\% 20560\% 20 migrants\% 20 died, border\% 20 are\% 20 largely\% 20 to\% 20 blame.$

⁷⁶ Adam Klepp, "SPECIAL REPORT: Tracking every migrant death in Yuma County," KYMA, October 2022, https://kyma.com/news/2022/10/26/special-report-tracking-every-migrant-death-in-yuma-county/

⁷⁷ "Border Rescues and Mortality Data," CBP, February 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/border-rescuesand-mortality-data

⁷⁸ "U.S. Border Patrol Southwest Border Sectors Deaths by Fiscal Year," CBP, March 2019,

https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2019-Mar/bp-southwest-border-sector-deaths-fy1998-fy2018.pdf

"Illegal Immigration," GAO, August 2006, https://www.gao.gov/new.items/d06770.pdf

"Border Rescues and Mortality Data," CBP, February 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/border-rescuesand-mortality-

data#:~:text=In%20FY%202021%2C%20CBP%20components,in%20Custody%20(Not%20Reportable). ⁷⁹ "Southwest Border:CBP Should Improve Data Collection, Reporting, and Evaluation for the Missing Migrant Program," GAO, April 2022, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-105053 "Border Rescues and Mortality Data," CBP, February 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/border-rescues-and-mortality-data "U.S. Border Patrol Southwest Border Sectors Deaths by Fiscal Year," CBP, March 2019,

https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2019-Mar/bp-southwest-border-sector-deaths-fy1998-fy2018.pdf "Illegal Immigration," GAO, August 2006, https://www.gao.gov/new.items/d06770.pdf

⁸⁰ "IOM and Mexico's National Human Rights Commission Sign Cooperation Agreement to Fight Human Trafficking and the Kidnapping of Migrants in Mexico," IOM, September 2010, https://www.iom.int/news/iom-andmexicos-national-human-rights-commission-sign-cooperation-agreement-fight-human-trafficking-and-kidnappingmigrants-mexico

⁸¹ "Mexico: Invisible victims. Migrants on the move in Mexico," Amnesty International, April 2010, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr41/014/2010/en/

⁸² "Border Patrol Strategic Plan 1994 and Beyond," Borderdom Productions, February 2023,

https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/355856-border-patrol-strategic-plan-1994-and-beyond

⁸³ Alicia Caldwell, "Yuma, Ariz., Declares State of Emergency Over Migrant Crisis," Wall Street Journal, April

2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/yuma-ariz-declares-state-of-emergency-over-migrant-crisis-11555534393

⁸⁴ Alan Gomez, "Local governments spend millions caring for migrants dumped by Trump's Border Patrol," USA Today, September 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/nation/2019/09/23/border-crisis-trump-

administration-real-cost-tax-money/1739727001/

⁸⁵ Cora Currier, "HOW A CALIFORNIA COMMUNITY HELPED HUNDREDS OF MIGRANTS THE BORDER PATROL DROPPED AT A GREYHOUND STATION," The Intercept, June 2019,

https://theintercept.com/2019/06/01/border-patrol-migrants-greyhound-bus-station/

⁸⁶ "Migrants inundating San Antonio bus station," Express News, March 2019,

https://www.expressnews.com/news/local/article/Migrants-inundating-San-Antonio-bus-station-13727999.php ⁸⁷ ""At Least Let Them Work", The Denial of Work Authorization and Assistance for Asylum Seekers in the United States," Human Rights Watch, November 2013, https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/11/12/least-let-them-work/denial-work-authorization-and-assistance-asylum-seekers-united

⁸⁸ "Historical National Median Processing Time (in Months) for All USCIS Offices for Select Forms By Fiscal Year Fiscal Year 2018 to 2023 (up to January 31, 2023)," USCIS, February 2023, https://egov.uscis.gov/processing-times/historic-pt

⁸⁹ Berndatte Hogan, "Eric Adams wants to put thousands of migrants to work in New York," New York Post, September 2022, https://nypost.com/2022/09/13/eric-adams-wants-to-put-southern-border-migrants-to-work-in-ny/

⁹⁰ Francesco Fasani, Tommaso Frattini, and Luigi Minale, "Lift the Ban? Initial Employment Restrictions and Refugee Labor Market Outcomes," Cato Institute, November 2020, https://www.cato.org/publications/research-briefs-economic-policy/lift-ban-initial-employment-restrictions-refugee-labor

⁹¹ "TITLE 42: "HUMAN RIGHTS STAIN, PUBLIC HEALTH FARCE"," Human Rights First, December 2022, https://humanrightsfirst.org/library/title-42-human-rights-stain-public-health-farce/.

⁹² Rafael Carranza, "Human smuggling attempt leads border agents on chase, ends in crash and barricade in Yuma," AZCentral, November 2019, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/politics/border-issues/2019/11/22/smuggling-attempt-ends-chase-barricade/4271538002/

⁹³ Cindy Ramirez, "Severity of crime' must be considered in Border Patrol pursuits," El Paso Matters, January 2023, https://elpasomatters.org/2023/01/24/border-patrol-vehicle-pursuit-policy-goes-into-effect-in-may/

⁹⁴ "Fact Sheet: The Deadly Trend of Border Patrol Vehicle Pursuits," ACLU Texas, February 2023,

https://www.aclutx.org/en/fact-sheet-deadly-trend-border-patrol-vehicle-pursuits.

⁹⁵ Kavitha Surana, Brittny Mejia, James Queally and Agnes Chang, "Trapped in a Deadly Chase," ProPublica, April 2019, https://features.propublica.org/border-crashes/death-injuries-in-high-speed-border-patrol-chases/

⁹⁶ Christina Aguayo, "Border Patrol: Cartels cash in on billion-dollar human smuggling business," Border Report, October 2021, https://www.borderreport.com/immigration/border-crime/border-patrol-cartels-cash-in-on-billion-dollar-human-smuggling-business/

 ⁹⁷ "Explanation of the Decision to Terminate the Migrant Protection Protocols," DHS, October 2021, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2022-01/21_1029_mpp-termination-justification-memo-508.pdf
 ⁹⁸ Sean Leong, "Immigration Enforcement Actions: 2021," DHS, November 2022,

https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2022-12/2022_1114_plcy_enforcement_actions_fy2021.pdf ⁹⁹ See for example: John Washington, "Border Patrol agents are trashing Sikh asylum-seekers' turbans," Arizona Luminaria, August 2022, https://azluminaria.org/2022/08/02/border-patrol-agents-are-trashing-sikh-asylum-seekers-turbans/

¹⁰⁰ Encounters: "Nationwide Encounters," CBP, February 2023, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/nationwide-encounters

Staffing (2021): "On a Typical Day in Fiscal Year 2021, CBP...," CBP, May 2022,

https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/typical-day-

fy2021#:~:text=Employed%2064%2C272%20men%20and%20women,19%2C536%20Border%20Patrol%20agents ¹⁰¹ "CBP Enforcement Statistics Fiscal Year 2023," CBP, February 2023, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/cbp-enforcement-statistics

¹⁰² Anna Giaritelli, "Nearly 100 FBI terror watchlist suspects nabbed at southern border," Washington Examiner, October 2022, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/policy/defense-national-security/nearly-100-fbi-terror-watch-list-suspects-caught-southern-border

¹⁰³ "CBP Enforcement Statistics Fiscal Year 2023," CBP, February 2023, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/cbp-enforcement-statistics

¹⁰⁴ Adam Shaw and Bill Melugin, "Iranian illegal immigrant caught at border not on terror watchlist after further vetting: DHS official," Fox News, February 2023, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/iranian-illegal-immigrant-terror-watch-list-caught-southern-border-sources

¹⁰⁵ Justin Fishel and Luke Barr, "Fact Check: State Department says 'no credible evidence' terrorists entering through southern border," ABC News, January 2019, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/fact-check-state-department-credible-evidence-terrorists-entering/story?id=60209995

¹⁰⁶ Alex Nowrasteh, "Terrorists Are Not Crossing the Mexican Border," Cato Institute, March 2021, https://www.cato.org/blog/terrorists-are-not-crossing-mexican-border

¹⁰⁷ Alex Nowrasteh, "Terrorists by Immigration Status and Nationality: A Risk Analysis, 1975–2017," Cato Institute, May 2019, https://www.cato.org/publications/policy-analysis/terrorists-immigration-status-nationality-riskanalysis-1975-2017

¹⁰⁸ David J. Bier, "How Guest Workers Affect Illegal Immigration," Cato Institute, December 2022, https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/how-guest-workers-affect-illegal-immigration#2-main-bracero-era-1954-1964relative-visa-openness-strengthened-enforcement

¹⁰⁹ David J. Bier, "How the U.S. Created Cuban and Haitian Illegal Migration," Cato Institute, February 2022, https://www.cato.org/blog/how-us-created-cuban-haitian-illegal-migration ¹¹⁰ "Report of Investigation," DHS, June 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2022-Jul/202112280-cbp-closing-report-public-redacted-final.pdf

¹¹² Alexandre Meneghini and Dave Sherwood, "A Cuban fishing village ponders its options as U.S. policy shifts," Reuters, February 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/cuban-fishing-village-ponders-its-options-us-policy-shifts-2023-02-08/

¹¹³ David J. Bier and Alex Nowrasteh, "Biden's Plan to End the Border Crisis Is Already Working," The Daily Beast, February 2023, https://www.thedailybeast.com/bidens-plan-to-end-the-border-crisis-is-already-working

¹¹⁴ Andrew Castillo, "Asylum seekers face decision to split up families or wait indefinitely under new border policy," Los Angeles Times, February 2023, <u>https://www.latimes.com/politics/story/2023-02-24/asylum-seeking-families-consider-separation-shortage-mobile-app-appointments</u>

"DEFENDANTS' MONTHLY REPORT FOR THE MONTH OF DECEMBER PURSUANT TO THE COURT'S PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION," UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE WESTERN DISTRICT OF LOUISIANA LAFAYETTE DIVISION, January 2023,

https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.lawd.188754/gov.uscourts.lawd.188754.174.0.pdf

¹¹¹ Julia Ainsley, "U.S. has admitted 271,000 Ukrainian refugees since Russian invasion, far above Biden's goal of 100,000," NBC News, February 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/us-admits-271000-ukrainian-refugees-russia-invasion-biden-rcna72177